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1200 WILMETTE AVENUE  

WILMETTE, ILLINOIS 60091-0040 
 

MINUTES OF THE LAND USE COMMITTEE-SPECIAL ZONING COMMITTEE 
MONDAY, OCTOBER 30, 2017 

5:30 P.M. 
SECOND FLOOR TRAINING ROOM 

1200 WILMETTE AVENUE, WILMETTE, ILLINOIS 60091 
 
Members Present: Trustee Steve Leonard, Chairman 
 Trustee Kathy Dodd 
 Trustee Dan Sullivan 
 
Members Absent: None 
 
Staff Present: John Adler, AICP, Director, Community Development 
 Lisa Roberts, AICP, Assistant Director of Community Development 
 
Guests: Jamie Baisley, Chicago  
 Peter Beale-DelVecchio, Chicago 
 Dave Bryla, 2109 Chestnut Avenue, Wilmette 
 Patrick Duffy, 932 Illinois Road, Wilmette 
 Chris Canning, 1000 Skokie Boulevard, Wilmette 
 Michalle Fain, Chicago 
 Tony Lorenz, Wilmette 
 Greg Miller, Evanston 
 Dave Morrison, 700 Greenwood Avenue, Wilmette 
 Jennifer O’Shaughnessy, Evanston 
 Elizabeth Schuster, Chicago 
 Dishawnti Stokes, Chicago 
 
 
I. Call to Order. 
 
 Chairman Leonard called the meeting to order at 5:35 p.m.  
 
 The Special Zoning Committee meeting was called to order at 5:35 p.m. 
 
II. 2017-SZC-01 Review of Group Homes for Private Schools 

Request by Boys Hope/Girls Hope to review adding group homes for private school 
students as a permitted or special use in the residential zoning districts. 

 
   

3.X 
2-13-18 
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Trustee Sullivan said he has a history with the Boys Hope organization. He was on their 
board for a period of time. He donates to them occasionally. He is not affiliated with them 
today. 
 
Chairman Leonard said it was his understanding from Corporation Counsel Jeff Stein, 
affiliation is good to know but there is no conflict of interest. He thanked Trustee Sullivan 
for bringing this to the Committee’s attention. 
 
Mr. Canning said Peter DelVecchio, the executive director of Boys Hope/Girls Hope, will 
lead the presentation. They will show a video about the organization. Then they will go 
through history of Boys Hope/Girls Hope and the history of this request. Mr. DelVecchio 
will introduce everyone who is present. They are available to answer questions.  
 
Mr. DelVecchio thanked the Committee for hearing their request. He said they have a 
diverse group of constituencies at the meeting to give the committee different perspectives 
on the program. He introduced those who were in attendance.  
 
Jamie Baisley is the current Board Chairman; Dave Bryla is a current board member and a 
Wilmette resident; Dave Morrison has fulfilled many roles over the years including being 
a board and advisory board member and is a Wilmette resident; Greg Miller is the neighbor 
immediately to the south of the girls’ home in Evanston; Elizabeth Schuster is the president 
of Regina Dominican High School where the girls go to school; Tony Lorenz is a new 
board member and a Wilmette resident; Michalle Fain is an alumna of their program; 
Jennifer O’Shaughnessy is the Immediate Past Board Chairman; and Dishawnti Stokes is 
a current Girls Hope scholar. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they are a college access and persistence program that started in 1977 
in St. Louis. It was founded by a Jesuit priest-in-the-making. If the kids could get out of 
their tough neighborhood or family situation, they could do really well; go to college and 
do well. Someone, a coach, a teacher, a school counselor identifies a student who is highly 
motivated and with academic potential but has issues that keep them from focusing on 
academics. They currently have three homes in Evanston; two for boys and one for girls. 
They have expanded since 1977 to 15 different cities including two international sites, in 
Guatemala City and outside Monterey, a couple of hours from Mexico City. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said the students are recommended to the program by someone who knows 
the student well, who thinks they could succeed in a rigorous academic environment like 
Loyola and Regina. Occasionally, a junior high school student is recommended. The three 
school partners they work with are Loyola Academy and Regina Dominican in Wilmette 
and St. Athanasius grade school in Evanston. They’ve been working with Loyola for 38 
years, since 1979, and the girls have been going to Regina for 21 years, since 1996. There’s 
a whole process including interviewing the students; why do they want to be in the 
program, is college their end game. There’s a whole psycho-educational component as well 
because the organization isn’t staffed to handle students with significant learning 
differences. They don’t take wards of the state; that would require a different level of state 
licensing than they have. The students are all from families that are choosing on their own 
to participate in the program. They interview the parents. If they are going to high school, 
the students have to pass the entrance exams for Loyola or Regina before they can be 
considered to be entered into Boys Hope/Girls Hope. 
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Mr. DelVecchio said regarding their successes, they have a 75% college graduation rate. 
Compared to National Center for Education for 6 year cohorts, national average regardless 
of socio-economic status is about 34%. Extend out to 6 years, it becomes 59%, 75% is very 
good compared to national average. Factor in socio-economic aspects, race and ethnicity, 
their graduation rate is 20 to 30 points higher than the average. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio presented a video that explained the program and featured interviews with 
student scholars. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio talked briefly about some of the students featured in the video and where 
they subsequently went with their college and careers. 
 
Ms. Fain said she was one of the students in the video. She is now a teacher. She was a 
junior in high school when the video was made and in the video she said that 5 years from 
then, she saw herself teaching at her old middle school. She has accomplished this. Her 
dreams came true. She is in her second year teaching kindergarten. Next year, she has 
committed to teaching second grade at the school, which was her ultimate goal. Girls Hope 
helped her apply to the best schools with teaching programs. She ended up going to 
Marquette University. She graduated in May of 2016 with her teaching degree. She went 
to Regina Dominican, she loved it. When she wasn’t staying late at school for dance or 
newspaper or lacrosse, they would call the house parents and request permission to stay in 
Wilmette and walk to Edens Plaza, go to the Borders and Starbucks before going back to 
the house. She loved Wilmette. A lot of the girls come from unsafe neighborhoods. Being 
able to walk around and feel safe, the neighbors were very friendly. One neighbor with his 
dog would say hello to them when they got off the bus in the morning. The house parents 
helped them be good neighbors in Evanston. She would babysit for some of the neighbors 
and invite neighbors to events at the Girls’ house. The neighbor kids would sometimes join 
them if they played outside. She loves Boys Hope/Girls Hope and would have loved to live 
in Wilmette if that had been an option. The girls have to take a train and then a bus to get 
from the house in Evanston. If the house was in Wilmette, she could have stayed in 
Wilmette longer and had a shorter commute. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said the house parents Michalle and the kids in the video referred to are 
formally titled “residential counselors.” They live and work in the house with the scholars, 
who are supervised 24/7. 
 
Mr. Bryla said he lived in Wilmette for 15 years. He is one of many board members from 
Wilmette. He’s been on the board for four years. When we get together formally and 
informally, we talk about how many great, deserving kids there are and we only have so 
many spots in the houses that they have. What a great opportunity to expand and provide 
more hope to these kids. It’s amazing. It’s an honor for him to be part of the organization. 
Two schools are in Wilmette, why don’t we look to get the kids closer to the schools. The 
kids are in some ways more disciplined than his own; he has one in college and a senior in 
high school. They both went to New Trier. The kids in the program are very active. He 
visits the houses for dinner and sees the time they are putting in and their desire to succeed. 
 
Mr. Morrison said he is a long-time resident of Wilmette. His family is 5th generation 
Wilmette. He joined the board because his kids were going to schools with some of the 
scholars. His kids brought the scholars to his house and he learned who they were. He knew 
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some people on the board and he’s been a part of it for 25 years. He was part of the group 
that bought the girls’ home in Evanston. He went through that zoning process. He heard 
the concerns of the neighbors there. It’s amazing how supportive those neighbors have 
become over the years. The girls, and the boys too, you hardly know they are there. They 
contribute to the neighborhood. He heartily endorses the program. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said the schedule is, they get up at 6 a.m. and get ready for school, out the 
door by 6:45 am to the train or the bus that drops them at Regina or Loyola, they are in 
school all day, then extracurricular activities, dinner is at 5:30 p.m., after dinner, there are 
chores, and then mandatory study from 7 to 9 p.m., some have to study longer than that, at 
10:30 p.m. they have to turn in their electronics, and then everyone is up in their room, it’s 
not exactly lights out but kids can study or whatever, usually the house is quiet by 11 p.m., 
and then they get up and do it all over again. Every other weekend, they are home with 
their family. 
 
Mr. Miller said he and his wife and son have been living next door to the girls for a little 
over 5 years. They are absolutely fantastic in lots of ways. He knows lots of kids, he’s been 
a Northwestern University professor for the last 20 years. The kids in the home are the best 
of the best. They are smart, energetic, they have great personalities. They are part of the 
community. Spectacular young people and fantastic neighbors. He provided some 
examples. When his family moved to the block, there was no organized snow plowing 
through the alley. A lot of the neighbors were not interested, they walk to work or park on 
the street, they are on the end of the alley, they have an SUV and don’t need help with the 
alley. They spent a number of months trying to cajole the 10 neighbors into chipping in for 
snow plow services. $50 per year. Within a day of the email being sent out, the girls’ house 
had the check in his mailbox and every year, they are the first to pay. Every week during 
the summer, the girls’ lawn gets mowed. He gets a text from the house parent saying ‘I’m 
sorry there are some grass clippings on the driveway; the next shift is coming in and 
promise the clippings will be gone by 4 p.m. When they’ve had issues with trees coming 
down, Pete is often on the phone with him before he has a chance to call, saying what are 
we going to do, let’s split the cost. He lives on a block where everyone has the resources 
to the do the right thing yet consistently the girls’ house has the walk cleared, there’s no 
ice, the yard is taken care of, the grass is cut. They are involved in the neighborhood. 
They’re the kind of neighbors you expect to see in an affluent neighborhood. That’s not 
always the case. On a personal level, the girls have been involved with his family. When 
he moved there, his son was six years old. A bunch of the girls have been babysitters, they 
take him out, they play ball in the yard, just like any neighbors would be. It’s been a 
fantastic experience for him and his family. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked Mr. Miller if before he bought the home, did you know that you 
were going to be living next to Girls’ Hope, or did you find out after you closed? 
 
Mr. Miller said they moved from Vancouver and they didn’t know until after they had 
bought the house. It was mentioned to them and they asked their real estate agent more 
about it. The agent surveyed three or four houses all around it and compiled a bunch of 
email comments and sent them to him. The feedback was exceptionally positive to neutral.  
 
Trustee Sullivan clarified that Mr. Miller received that before they closed on the home and 
that it didn’t change his mind. 
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Mr. Miller said that was right. He added that if the girls’ house moves, it will be a huge 
loss to him. 
 
Mr. Sullivan asked what was precipitating their request to be able to locate in Wilmette. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they recruit to their profile in terms of expanding the number of feeder 
programs. What they have found is that there are a lot of girls that had to be turned away. 
They believe there is demand for another house. Long-term their hope, their goal, is to have 
two houses for boys and two for girls. This is one of the first steps in the process. 
 
Mr. Canning said it would be good at this point in the discussion to explain how this 
application came before the committee and the process they are going through. The 
ordinance doesn’t provide for a use like this. There is also a notice issue. He asked Mr. 
Adler to explain these. 
 
Mr. Adler said he discussed with Mr. DelVecchio and Ms. O’Shaughnessy when they first 
came in that the group home definition really deals with persons with disabilities and 
providing a group home setting for them. Up to 5 persons is a permitted use. Staff started 
the process for a text amendment thinking it could be before the board relatively quickly. 
Then two things came up. The first issue was when the ordinance was amended in 2014, 
personal notice for text amendments was added. It’s problematic for many reasons. You 
don’t necessarily know what sites you’ll be looking at. The size of the notification area, if 
Loyola or Regina were to join in the application, they could do a 250’ notice from those 
site, which doesn’t necessarily make sense since they may not have this sort of use in that 
area. Once staff found this notice issue for text amendments, staff was going to correct it 
anyway. The correction wasn’t made for Boys Hope/Girls Hope; it needed to be done 
anyway. They discussed it with corporation counsel and very few communities require 
personal notice for text amendments.  
 
Second, because Boys Hope/Girls Hope doesn’t own property in town, they don’t have 
standing to file a text amendment request. Talking to corporation counsel, Boys Hope/Girls 
Hope had to go back and get Loyola or Regina or someone else who lives in town to have 
standing to join the application. The application now has two residents who have joined in 
and have standing.  
 
When the application originally came in, they were requesting to have up to 10 scholars in 
a home. They have now amended the application down to eight. As their application letter 
indicates, they originally requested 10 because that’s how the state defines these type of 
group homes for children. 
 
Mr. Canning said Mr. DelVecchio can speak to the state law and the licensing. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said he wants to understand what is to be accomplished at the meeting. 
They are not approving Boys Hope/Girls Hope, they are considering the language for the 
definition of a group home for the students and the three proposed use standards.  
 
Mr. Adler said the applicants didn’t specify in the application whether the use would be a 
permitted or a special use. In talking to the applicant, it’s pretty clear this would be brought 
in as a special use. If the text is amended to allow this type of use as a special use in 
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residential districts, once a location is identified, they would request a special use that 
would go to the Zoning Board and then the Village Board, for approval at a specific site. 
 
Trustee Sullivan clarified that the committee is looking only at the proposed definitions. 
 
Trustee Dodd said the definitions are broad enough to apply to more than Boys Hope/Girls 
Hope. 
 
Mr. Adler said that was correct. The applicant may know of other organizations that have 
similar programs. Corporation counsel expressed concern that it might be challenged if the 
use is limited to just private school scholars.  
 
Chairman Leonard said his sense was that counsel was more than just concerned. 
 
Mr. Canning said he thinks counsel’s question is a fair one. If someone wanted to operate 
the same model, a non-profit sponsoring scholars to attend New Trier high school, why 
should they be treated any differently. The only difference he can see is the impact on the 
public school system. He added that the phrase “placed by” in the draft ordinance doesn’t 
quite apply. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy clarified that the scholars are selected for the program through a 
competitive process, they are not by placed by any agency. Boys Hope/Girls Hope is the 
state licensed child welfare agency. They are not being placed by DCFS; DCFS regulates 
Boys Hope/Girls Hope and they comply with all guidelines for the care of children. The 
wording “placed by” sounds like they are taking custody of the students, but that is not the 
case. 
 
Mr. Canning said they are asking that the phrase “placed by” be struck so that it reads 
“…no more than eight (8) children under 21 years of age, under the supervision of…” 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said, to the question of whether there is another organization that does 
what they do, the answer is no. She is not aware of anything. They are entirely privately 
funded. They raise all the money for the scholars through grants and individual donations. 
More than one hundred Wilmette residents contribute. There is Wilmette interest in the 
program. But it is expensive. They spend upwards of $55,000 per year per scholar. She 
doesn’t think there’s going to be a big rush of similar organizations coming forward. It’s 
unique the way it’s grown. There are a lot of organizations in Chicago that do college 
persistence but not in the family oriented way that Boys Hope/Girls Hope does; they do it 
as an after school program or Saturday program for example.  
 
Mr. DelVecchio said he asked that question of their DCFS licensing representative, 
Gregory Bright, and he said in the last five years, there’s been 4 applications; two are 
already out of business, and two are for people with eating disorders. One is in a high-rise 
in downtown Chicago and the other is in a $2.5 million mansion in Glenview. He said 
nobody does what Boys Hope/Girls Hope does; it’s too expensive. 
 
Mr. Canning said he understand corporation counsel’s concern about referencing “private” 
education. If the preference is to remove that, Boys Hope/Girls Hope is indifferent as it 
won’t affect their program. 
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Chairman Leonard said from the applicant’s perspective, that makes sense. From the 
perspective of the community, they have to take a hard look at what happens if this does 
become a public school program. He would want to talk to the school district to see how 
this affects them. The applicants might be sponsoring only eight kids but there’s no limit 
on the number of these group homes and people do go out of their way to find a way into 
the New Trier school system. He’s not commenting on it, it’s just a potential unintended 
consequence that should be considered. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if the applicant had anything more to add. She had many questions but 
want to make sure they were finished first. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said the proposal is to amend the text and then, if Boys Hope/Girls Hope 
finds a site, they will come before the Zoning Board and Village Board for approval. 
 
Trustee Dodd said they won’t be able to amend the text tonight because they won’t get all 
their questions answered at the meeting. They also want to talk to corporation counsel who 
was not at the meeting. 
 
Mr. Duffy said he’s a resident and also the chair of the Zoning Board. He said that the 
organization is a non-profit, a 501(c)(3), so any property they buy goes off the take rolls. 
 
Chairman Leonard and Trustee Sullivan both said they had that question.  
 
Chairman Leonard said it’s a big issue. This use could potentially take numerous homes 
off the tax rolls and add a bunch of public school kids who are not be paying to go to the 
schools. 
 
Trustee Sullivan suggested that something could be written in. Mather Place was off the 
tax rolls and was put back on when they expanded. 
 
Mr. Bryla said it could be part of the special use permit that the kids not attend public 
schools. 
 
Chairman Leonard said he didn’t think they could do that. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said that’s how their agreement with Evanston works. 
 
Chairman Leonard said they met with corporation counsel and they asked him that 
question. Counsel said he didn’t think that would work. 
 
Mr. Canning said Boys Hope/Girls Hope could provide corporation counsel with a copy of 
their Evanston agreement for his review. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they make a payment in lieu of taxes on their boys’ homes. They pay 
$1,500 per year for city services. They do pay taxes on the girls’ house; that was stipulated 
at the time. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if it’s a non-profit, do they still pay for sewer and water and other 
things?  
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Mr. Adler said yes. They would pay for utilities and garbage pick-up. If it’s separate from 
the property tax, they would pay it. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said that’s the point of the payment in lieu, to cover fire service and 
other things that aren’t billed separately. 
 
Chairman Leonard said it would cover public schools, which are 60% of the property tax 
bill. 
 
Mr. Adler said the girls’ home does pay taxes. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said yes, that was part of the agreement of the special use. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked if they had anything else to add. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they have asked for 8 scholars instead of 10 because that is the way 
they operate now. It works really well for them. 
 
Mr. Canning asked Mr. DelVecchio to speak about how the home is staffed and use of 
vehicles, since that speaks to community impact. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they have two vehicles for each house. The staff are picking up the 
kids from practice, anything a normal family would do. They use those vehicles when they 
go out together to do a service project. Even though some of the scholars do get their 
license, they don’t bring cars to the house. They probably have less of a traffic impact than 
a large family with three or four cars might. They make sure they cut the grass and shovel 
the snow. The kids babysit; some of the kids have worked for the park district. They shop 
in Wilmette. The staff buy food locally. They are a lot like any large family and maybe 
with even less of an impact. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said once the kids graduate high school, they leave the home and go on to 
college. He asked if they have any kids that go over the age of 18 or 19. The proposed use 
says age 21; how did they come up with 21? 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they drew from the state definition. If there is a concern, they could 
probably drop the age. He thinks 19 is the oldest scholar they had. Typically they are 17 or 
18 when they graduate. 
 
Mr. Canning asked if the scholars are there during the summer. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they are for six weeks of summer school. When school ends, they are 
with their families for a week or so, then summer school starts. Typically summer school 
is a shorter day. They require the kids have 8 productive hours a day, so classes in the 
morning, they still have mandatory study time, and typically they’ll do a sports camp at the 
school, so they have a full day. Dinner at night and sometimes the older students, the juniors 
and seniors might have a job. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked about weekends during the school year. 
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Mr. DelVecchio said the kids often have extracurricular activities that they are involved in, 
a good chunk of the day is study time though not as formal as during the week. They do a 
number of service projects throughout the year. They’ll go as a group. A few weeks 
previously, the group did the Greater Chicago Food Pantry walk. The staff is with them. If 
they go to the movies or some other unsupervised activity, they are required to check in 
every three hours. If plans change, they have to tell the house parents. They’ll have movie 
night at home. Sometimes friends come to the house. On Sundays, the kids are encouraged 
to attend whatever religious service meets their needs.  
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said that all the scholars have a life mentor. The weekends are often 
the time when they meet with their mentor. They might go and have lunch and check in. 
When they are juniors, they also have a college mentor helping them facilitate the college 
process. They meet this mentor or go visit schools on the weekends. It’s the same way you 
would interact with any teenagers, spending more time on the weekends. Then two 
weekends a month, they are back with their families at home. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if there is a curfew on the weekends and who monitors that. 
 
Ms. Stokes said she lives in Evanston house. They follow the city curfew. She said they 
are always monitored and never push curfew. They are often back at least 30 minutes before 
curfew. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said as with any family, there are consequences if you violate the rules. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked what happens if there is problem with a scholar. There must be 
times when someone is a problem or just doesn’t work out. How is that handled? 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said there have been scholars who have been dismissed before. Sometimes 
it’s an academic issue, sometimes it’s just too much of an adjustment into the new 
environment. They give them a couple of chances and try to work with them. Everybody 
has a service plan, which is a DCFS-mandated document. There are goals that have to be 
met during the semester. Their parents are a part of that and they will come and meet with 
staff to develop the goals. If they are not meeting the goals, they can be revised, but if it’s 
clear that’s not going to happen, then the decision is made that they have to go. 
 
Mr. Miller said in the five years he’s lived next door to the girls’ house, there has never 
been a single noise incident, there’s never been a single discipline incident, there’s never 
been anything in the yard, and that’s not true in general of the neighborhood. The house 
parents are also fantastic. They are great neighbors.  
 
Trustee Sullivan asked what the process was when the bought the Evanston homes.  
 
Mr. Bryla said Evanston had an ordinance for group homes but had to get a special use 
permit. They made the application and went before the board. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked if they bought the home before they went through the process. 
 
Mr. Bryla said that was his recollection; he could be wrong. They went through the process. 
But Evanston already had an ordinance that they fit under. 
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Trustee Dodd said they have an amazing organization and thanked them for their 
presentation. 
 
Chairman Leonard said there will be a lot of discussion about this item. Adding it to the 
code will affect the village in potentially a larger way than just this wonderful organization 
they are discussing tonight.  
 
Trustee Dodd said she had some questions for Mr. Adler. The current definition of group 
home allows for 2 to 5 people with disabilities. How long has that been in place? 
 
Mr. Adler said it was added in 1990. It was a special use at that time. One was processed 
as a special use. It was probably 6 to 10 years later that the code was amended to make that 
a permitted use. There is a licensing process in place and staff has looked recently at 
changing that. If you meet the definition, it is a permitted use. It hasn’t been a problem. 
There have been a couple that have opened. A new one just opened up on Manor. A 
neighbor has said they have no issue with it. 
 
Trustee Dodd said it would be helpful to get feedback from the residents who have lived 
around the group home on Manor or elsewhere.  
 
Trustee Dodd asked if they were to create this new use, would it apply to college students, 
for example attending Northwestern? Evanston has a very different character and they are 
used to this type of use. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said as a special use, any application would need to come before the 
Village Board. 
 
Mr. Adler said the assumption is, if this use is created, it will be considered a special use. 
The text amendment application doesn’t actually specify permitted or special use. He 
expects that the applicant will be fine with the use being a special use. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said Northwestern students wouldn’t fall under their DCFS licensing. 
 
Mr. Adler said the way it’s drafted, it provides only for primary and secondary education. 
Right now, it says under 21 years of age. The applicant mentioned earlier maybe lowering 
it to 19. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked what sort of work they need to do to prepare a home?  
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said they walk through a lot of homes looking for the right space. One 
thing they have to do is add fire doors to all the bedrooms; these are thicker metal doors. 
She’s not sure about Wilmette but in Skokie and Evanston, they would have to add an 
integrated sprinkler system. DCFS requires the house parents to have a separate bathroom 
from the scholars so it might be necessary to move some walls to create those spaces. That’s 
about it. The committee is welcome to come and visit any of the houses. The girls’ house 
is a Victorian that looks from the street like all the rest. The house parents live on the third 
floor and the girls live on the second floor.  
 
Trustee Dodd asked if there was an adult on the property all the time. 
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Ms. O’Shaughnessy said yes. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if they’ve ever had issues with the house parents. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they have a program for supervising the house staff and there’s a lead 
house parent in each house. There have been staff members that haven’t worked out for 
whatever reason. Living with eight teenagers takes a special person. People will self-select 
out. The program director is there all the time.  
 
Chairman Leonard asked if they have any signage on the houses. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said there is no signage and their special use with Evanston 
specifically does not allow it. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked the committee to talk about positives and negatives. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said the question is about adding this new definition. His worry is that 
while the discussion has focused on Boys Hope/Girls Hope, which has a great history of 
success, are they opening things up for another organization that might not have as good a 
history. The new definition is not specific to just Boys Hope/Girls Hope. He said he just 
doesn’t know enough information yet. He likes the fact that it’s a special use. He doesn’t 
expect that there will be much feedback on this until it happens in someone’s 
neighborhood. What happens if someone buys a house and then the special use is denied? 
The definition is broad. One could argue that such a request will alter the character of the 
neighborhood. 
 
Mr. Miller said he was thinking about Trustee Sullivan’s question to him and he recalled 
that he was under contract to purchase the house when he learned about the girls’ house 
next door. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said the changes that have been discussed, reducing the age, might help 
limiting it to high school age and not for college students. He is concerned about losing a 
house from the tax rolls. There are some options there. He is concerned about the 
appearance of not paying their fair share relative to the neighbors. This is not to speak 
against the Boys Hope/Girls Hope organization. 
 
Chairman Leonard said they have to separate out the legislation from the organization. It’s 
not about the organization. He could not see anyone siting through this presentation and 
saying this is something they would not want to see in Wilmette; it’s a great organization. 
But the question before them is bigger than that. 
 
Trustee Dodd said she agrees with Trustee Sullivan. Regardless of what the committee or 
the Village decide, their organization does great work. If someone were to ask her, without 
having seen their presentation, would she want eight teenagers living next door to her, she 
wouldn’t even want the three that she has. That is a downside. She doesn’t know enough 
about the financial impact but that is a concern as well. She would like to hear from legal 
counsel about how to limit that. To start discussion, she would like to see the age reduced 
as has been mentioned. She would also like to see the number of students reduced though 
she is aware that that doesn’t fit with their model. Eight students plus two house parents 
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plus two part-time staff; 12 people is a lot.  
 
Mr. DelVecchio clarified that the part-time staff do not live in the house. 
 
Trustee Dodd said she wants the use to be successful on a slightly smaller scale. They have 
been successful in Evanston but Evanston is a different community. They have fraternity 
houses and the like. The boys’ homes are near Northwestern and that’s different than any 
neighborhood in Wilmette. The board has recently spent a lot of time on requests for Loyola 
Academy and St. Francis School. She wants to support it but she can see this being an issue 
in whatever neighborhood it is located. 
 
Chairman Leonard said the girls’ home in Evanston is located near three grocery stores 
where trucks are coming and going. It’s a different environment than in Wilmette. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said she lives in the neighborhood where the girls’ house is; it is in the 
Evanston historic district. It is very similar to parts of Wilmette. Certainly there are parts 
of Evanston that are very dense. The neighborhood where the boys’ houses are is just as 
Trustee Dodd described. The girls’ house is in a neighborhood where the median value is 
over $1 million. These are beautifully maintained homes. The grocery store is two blocks 
away but it’s not the more urban part. What they want to do is in character with Wilmette 
and the neighborhoods where their board members live. She said that maybe they have a 
drafting task to make the text as narrow as possible to limit unintended consequences. 
 
Mr. Canning said regarding the language about having a state-licensed child welfare 
agency, there aren’t any. Let’s say someone wants to open a home for eight kids to go to 
New Trier. The barrier to entry is the home price. Let’s say they are able to pay that. They 
also have to get through the state to be licensed. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio said they have a monitoring visit every year and every four years, they 
have to renew their license for the office and each of the homes individually. They have to 
comply with having emergency plans, conducting background checks; it’s very extensive. 
He would be happy to provide the list to the committee. It’s not an easy thing to comply 
with. It might actually be easier to raise the $1 million dollars to buy the house. It’s also 
the sustainability. It’s really expensive to run the program. They have to do extensive 
fundraising each year to make it sustainable. They wouldn’t move forward if they didn’t 
think they could raise money year in and year out. The last thing they want to do is open 
the doors and then have to close down two or three years later and send the girls home. The 
barrier to entry is really high. The risk of another organization coming in and doing 
something else is pretty low. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked why don’t send kids to Evanston high school. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said their special use does not allow them to send kids to Evanston 
high school. 
 
Mr. Canning said he can provide the committee with a copy of the approving ordinance 
from Evanston. 
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said they had a student who wasn’t as academically successful as they 
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would have liked attending Loyola. They would have loved to keep him in the house, he 
was a great kid, but they weren’t able to send him to Evanston high school instead. It’s not 
their goal to have kids in the public schools. 
 
Chairman Leonard said his concern is the neighborhoods and the NIMBY affect. If 
something is to be drafted, he wants to expand the notice area. Currently, it’s 250’, which 
is not that far. And people often don’t read notices, especially if it comes from the Village. 
He has spoken to corporation counsel about this and understands that they can increase the 
notice area as long as it is consistent. There should be local meetings through the special 
use process. Invite the neighbors to come and talk and buy into the program, or express 
their concerns. In general, you solve these problems, you take away the unintended 
consequences, you find a street or community that is welcoming, it’s a great addition to 
our community and it’s something that should be encouraged. 
 
Trustee Dodd said regarding the financial issues such as how it’s handled in Evanston, she 
would like more information about that. 
 
Chairman Leonard said he would like to reach out to the schools. If the homes are going to 
be taken off the tax rolls, not that they should be vetoing this concept, but we should partner 
with them to understand the implications.  
 
Mr. Adler said staff will work with corporation counsel and the applicant to create language 
that the committee will be comfortable with. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio and Mr. Canning offered assistance with providing documentation from 
Evanston and answering any other questions. 
 
Mr. Adler said they might have to talk to Evanston. An applicant can accept a condition 
that isn’t necessarily legal. He asked if in Evanston they asked the applicant to accept a 
condition and it didn’t impact the organization, so they accepted it, but if it was a different 
organization, someone wanting to put the kids in the public schools, could they have said 
they weren’t accepting that condition. Since the program is not the guardians of the 
scholars, is their residency still considered with their families or is it the scholar home? He 
doesn’t know how the schools work. Would the school district even consider the kids 
eligible to enroll? 
 
Mr. Canning said the question is, what are the earmarks for residency? New Trier has a 
laundry list of things that they look it. The scholars may not be deemed residents especially 
when there is another residency location or they have driver’s license. On the notice issue, 
they need corporation counsel to weigh in on that. The development at Wilmette and Ridge, 
it’s a PUD but what’s the notice area for that? 
 
Mr. Adler said the notice area is 250’. He said they did talk to corporation counsel and as 
long as it applies to all applicants for this type of group home, the notice area can be greater. 
 
Mr. Canning said it does seem to be creating a new class.  
 
Mr. Adler said in the staff discussion with corporation counsel, he didn’t have a problem 
with that, as long as everyone in that class is treated similarly. 
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Mr. Canning said that class of special use applicant is now being treated differently than 
every other special use applicant. 
 
Mr. Adler said they have talked about increasing the notification requirements for PUDs. 
There have been instances where the village has asked and the applicant has voluntarily 
agreed to notify an area greater than required. 
 
Mr. Canning said he didn’t think the village would want to increase the notice area for all 
special uses.  
 
Mr. Adler said no. 
 
Mr. Canning said they are creating this one special use that you are treating different than 
everything else. 
 
Chairman Leonard said the use has a very different implication than all the others. 
 
Mr. Adler said it could be that any special use in a residential district should have an 
expanded notice area. Arguably a school like Loyola or St. Francis should maybe have a 
notice area larger than 250’. There might be a way to write it such that a special use that 
impacts a residential neighborhood has a larger notification requirement. If corporation 
counsel re-thinks this and ultimately doesn’t have a problem. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said he understands. There’s probably people who will say they would 
have liked to receive notice about the project at Wilmette and Ridge. 
 
Mr. Adler said the village could apply to put a police station in a residential neighborhood 
and it would only require 250’. Likely the village would do a wider notice, but it wouldn’t 
be required. 
 
Mr. Canning said when Highcrest did there expansion, they only did a 250’ notice. 
 
Mr. Adler said all it takes is one really interested neighbor to get the word out and attract 
others who might not otherwise get notice. They saw this on the PUD for the hotel. 
 
Trustee Dodd said they want this use to be successful if it goes in.  
 
Ms. O’Shaughnessy said when they are looking at properties, they want to reach out to 
potential neighbors, so they can learn more about what they do. The worst thing for them 
is to have the story out there about them be wrong. 
 
Mr. DelVecchio thanked the committee for their consideration. He invited them to have 
dinner at any of the houses. 
 

IV. 2017-SZC-05 Review the Village Board Vote Requirements for Zoning Board of 
Appeals Recommendations 
Review the Village Board vote requirements for Zoning Board of Appeals 
recommendations. 
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Trustee Sullivan said he originally suggested that this be reviewed because his history is 
that they get very good outcomes when there are 6 and 7 ZBA members there. As of late, 
it seems that attendance is light. He respects that it’s hard, that it’s a time commitment. 
 
He said this was not to circumvent to due process, this was not to make it easier to get 
variations by any stretch. This was to make this a better process for residents who are trying 
to invest money in their homes, that they get their projects moving along. The ZBA is 
advisory only. It’s still the trustees have the final say. This was trying to keep applications 
moving rather than applicants having to delay, sort of gaming the system. 
 
Mr. Duffy clarified that it’s not gaming the system.  
 
Trustee Dodd said she agrees that residents get frustrated with how long it can take. If they 
think their request is controversial or they’re not sure, and they hear that not all ZBA 
members will be there, they will wait another two weeks. What happened with St. Francis 
doesn’t reflect well on the community. Father Sheridan sent out an invitation to every 
parishioner to please show up to the Zoning Board on this date, then 3 days later he has to 
send out another note, and then 2 weeks later he has to do the same thing. It looks like we 
don’t know what we’re doing. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said there’s no advantage to delaying the Zoning Board but if the Zoning 
Board gives a negative recommendation, there’s no advantage for the applicants to come 
before the Village Board, they can continually delay. It took a year for the case on Laurel 
to be heard by the Village Board. There are people who come with a negative 
recommendation, 3-1 or 3-2, the Village Board put stipulations on their approval instead 
of sending them back and wait for ZBA approval. 
 
Mr. Duffy said St. Francis is one of the unique cases that come each year. Most are garage 
requests or additions. The applicants don’t understand that some of these are pretty 
standard and will get through even with 4 or 5 ZBA members. The Village Board looks 
into a vote of 3-2 or 3-1. It’s likely to be easy to overturn the ZBA with 5 Village Board 
votes. One of the solutions is getting rid of the 4 affirmative votes. He doesn’t think that’s 
a good idea. You need that significant support but in order to get there, maybe the solution 
is to add some more members to the board. 
 
Trustee Dodd suggested the possibility of alternates. 
 
Mr. Duffy said the problem with alternates is, those people will invest in preparing for the 
meeting, reading the packets, driving around to look at properties, and then not be asked to 
the come to the meeting. That’s a hard thing. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked Mr. Duffy what is going on with the attendance. Why are people 
not coming? Are they making the commitment and then not living up to it? 
 
Mr. Duffy said that is some of it. The commitment one makes as an elected official is 
greater than one would make as an appointed official. Board members work to get elected 
and participation is a priority. Appointed officials may not see it as high of a priority. 
There’s also life changes. One member when he was appointed had a steady job with a 
little travel. That business closed and he got laid off. Now, he works as a consultant for 
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restaurants and bars; the only time he can meet clients is in the evenings, and sometimes 
that’s a conflict. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked how difficult is it to get new members? 
 
Mr. Duffy said it is difficult to find someone to volunteer. The last member appointed 
expressed an interest in serving on the Zoning Board. It was suggested that he start on 
another board to get some experience, but he declined saying he only wanted to be on the 
ZBA. There wasn’t anyone else at that time who wanted to serve so he was brought in with 
no previous board experience. He himself got on the board because he was complaining to 
Mr. Canning about something and Mr. Canning asked him why he didn’t do something 
about it. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked if it was known if/how many people have submitted a talent bank 
questionnaire to serve on the ZBA. 
 
Mr. Adler said the staff wasn’t sure. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked what kind of efforts are made to recruit interested parties. 
 
Mr. Adler said he thought there would be something periodically in the Communicator and 
in email blasts. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said in his observation, this last 12 months has to be the worst run of ZBA 
attendance in the last 11 to 12 years. When you have something like a life-changing event, 
you should acknowledge that you can’t participate anymore and step down. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked how many members sit on the ZBA. 
 
Mr. Duffy said seven. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if it was one or two members only that are more specifically poor with 
attendance.  
 
Mr. Duffy said he hasn’t asked to look at the numbers but his sense is that there is one 
person with poor attendance and two others who are slightly better but still have absences. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said it they changed the ordinance so that majority positive is a positive 
vote, a vote of 3 to 1 works with 4 in attendance. If the other 3 were in attendance, there’s 
a high probability that at least one of the three would also vote in favor.  
 
Mr. Duffy suggested saying if there are less than 6 members present, an application needs 
X to be a positive vote. 
 
Mr. Adler said he spoke to corporation counsel who talked to president Bielinski about the 
issue. They were discussing leaving the process as is for when all 7 ZBA members are 
present. In that case, a negative vote would still require a supermajority. When fewer than 
7 are in attendance, the request would still require 4 votes to be positive but a supermajority 
would not be required to overturn. If someone gets a 3-3 vote as a negative 
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recommendation, it wouldn’t require a supermajority at the Village Board. So there would 
be no reason to postpone at the Village Board. The only reason they postpone the Village 
Board is if they are worried about getting 5 votes if there is an absence at that board. 
 
Mr. Duffy said the Village Board has a better track record of getting at least 6 in attendance 
compared to the Zoning Board. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked that it would be changing on the Village Board side and not the Zoning 
Board side? 
 
Mr. Adler said in this scenario, an application would only need a supermajority if the 
request received a negative recommendation with all 7 Zoning Board members present. 
 
Trustee Dodd said it didn’t sound like a good idea to her. 
 
Mr. Adler said maybe a better way to do it is if a request gets 4 negative votes, then a 
supermajority is needed at the Village Board. 
 
Trustee Dodd said she felt that the answer was really to get the right number of people at 
the Zoning Board meetings. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said the request on Sheridan Road had a vote of 2-3. So in this case, that 
request would only need 4 trustee votes to be approved? 
 
Mr. Adler said yes in the way he was just describing. But it could be done however the 
committee likes. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said he would prefer that a request with a majority negative vote still need 
a supermajority at the Village Board. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked Mr. Duffy if the ZBA members would be more likely to show up 
if there were fewer meetings. 
 
Mr. Duffy said he didn’t think fewer meetings was a good idea because of the volume of 
cases. The last two meetings have gone to 11 p.m. and 12 a.m. If 10 cases are crammed 
into an evening, they’ll be there till 1 a.m. He thinks they would have a harder time getting 
people to come. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if there was a way to reduce the number of cases going to the Zoning 
Board. 
 
Mr. Adler said they have done quite a bit to expand administrative cases. They are always 
looking for other types of requests. There have been over 40 administrative cases this year, 
the most so far.  
 
Trustee Dodd asked about combining the Plan Commission and the Zoning Board. 
 
Mr. Adler said all you do is put a greater workload on them. There are times when the Plan 
Commission is not very busy but there are also times when they have a PUD or a 
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subdivision. Even one more case is adding to their workload. 
 
Trustee Dodd said that a Plan Commission member is probably adept at zoning issues. If 
that’s the case, could a Plan Commission member be an alternate for the ZBA. 
 
Mr. Adler said some Plan Commission members are more familiar with zoning than others. 
He said corporation counsel was really not supportive of the idea of alternates. 
 
Mr. Duffy suggested doing outreach to find at least one more person for the board. 
 
Mr. Adler said he didn’t know what kind of conversation President Bielinski has with 
prospective ZBA members. He assumes they know that it’s a commitment. The days that 
they meet are set and known. If they can’t make a meeting that is changed for a holiday, 
that’s understandable. Otherwise, they should know they will be asked to meet the first and 
third Wednesday of every month. If every member could commit to attending 75% or 80% 
of the meetings, that would go a long way. 
 
Mr. Duffy said they could add an eighth person as an alternate. They would get the packet 
and prepare for the meeting. It gives the opportunity for someone else not to attend a 
meeting. 
 
Mr. Adler said how would it be handled if a meeting is continued and not all the same 
members are available. 
 
Mr. Duffy asked how that was any different when cases are continued now. 
 
Trustee Dodd said the chairman could decide which 7 people will attend. 
 
Mr. Duffy said he didn’t think that was a good idea. He would be concerned about being 
accused of being unfair. If all 8 are available, let staff decide; the last one to respond is out 
or whatever. It has to be an impartial selection. 
 
Chairman Leonard suggested there could be a process by which you are selected as the 
eighth person. He liked the idea of there being more people. 
 
Mr. Duffy said it improves the odds of getting 6 or 7 people at the meeting. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked if there was someone on another commission that could be moved 
over. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said it’s a huge time commitment. 
 
Mr. Duffy said when you find someone with good experience on their talent bank form, 
you go after them. 
 
Chairman Leonard said it’s kind of a passive thing. People need to be recruited, they need 
to be asked. Maybe the village needs to be more active in seeking out volunteers. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked how many ZBA members are in their second term or may be going 
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off after either 5 or 10 years. 
 
Mr. Duffy said he thought he and Mike Boyer had two or three years left. 
 
Mr. Adler said the staff knows the committee likes the alternate idea. Staff will ask 
corporation counsel to address this is in a memo. But if counsel recommends against this 
and if the committee agrees, he asked if the committee was open to the idea if a request 
comes with a majority vote against it, it requires a supermajority to approve. If it’s 2 to 3, 
1 to 3. They would have to figure out what to do with a tie. 
 
Chairman Leonard said he thinks they are much better off by following the existing rules 
and getting better participation or an additional member.  
 
Chairman Leonard asked how many times do members bail at the last minute versus ahead 
of time. 
 
Mr. Duffy asked Ms. Roberts how many people call in advance about their attendance as 
opposed to how many she has to chase on that Monday or Tuesday. 
  
Ms. Roberts said she chases 6 members. 
 
Mr. Duffy said they don’t know until the last minute who will be coming. When we have 
to cancel a meeting or someone wants to continue because of attendance, the board 
members have already done the work. That’s what will happen with an alternate. It would 
just be better to have a bigger pool. 
 
Trustee Dodd said they should try to get 8 members and see how it goes. 
 
Mr. Adler said the staff will have to come back some information for the committee to 
review and an opinion from corporation counsel. 
 
Trustee Dodd said they are not proposing an alternate, they are proposing that the number 
of members be increased to 8 but only 7 sit at a meeting. She said an alternate implies that 
the same person is the alternate every time. She and Mr. Duffy talking about having 8 
members but only 7 will vote. 
 
Mr. Adler clarified that the committee was not interested in looking at the way a 
supermajority is invoked at the Village Board. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said the Zoning Board doesn’t like being short on attendance either. They 
do all the work to prepare and then applicant wants to post-pone.  
 
Mr. Adler asked if they thought St. Francis would have gone with only 4 members if they 
didn’t need a supermajority for a 3-1 vote or a 2-2 vote. 
 
Mr. Duffy said St. Francis was going to make sure they had enough votes in a favor so they 
wouldn’t need a supermajority. They already gotten told no once and been given feedback 
from the members on what they could modify to get enough votes from the Zoning Board.  
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Trustee Dodd said she didn’t know but it would make sense that they would want the same 
5 Zoning Board members there to hear it the second time. 
 
Mr. Adler said if there were 8 members, the applicant would have no idea who would be 
at the meeting or if it would be the same members at a subsequent meeting. If St. Francis 
would have gone that night with only 4 members because they knew they wouldn’t need a 
supermajority for a vote of 3-1 or 2-2, that helps solve the concern about people asking 
about continuances. 
 
Trustee Dodd said she didn’t like removing the supermajority for 2-2 but could be 
convinced for 3-1. 
 
Mr. Canning suggesting looking at a more typical garage request rather than St. Francis. 
With 4 members present, they get a 3-1 vote and now a supermajority is necessary.  
 
Mr. Adler said that’s when the applicant will wait for a full Village Board. They ask for a 
delay at the Zoning Board and then they ask for a delay at the Village Board. Even when 
there is a quorum and there are 5 or 6 ZBA members, they still have these issues. 
 
Chairman Leonard summarized saying the first choice is to figure out how to increase the 
numbers on the board, request people to be more involved and make more of a 
commitment, and to be more active to find people who are able to make that commitment 
and be more involved. The second priority, if that’s not possible, is to then think about how 
to make Village Board vote a little less difficult if you have a positive vote with less than 
perfect attendance. 

 
Trustee Dodd asked Mr. Duffy how often people come before the Zoning Board multiple 
times.  
 
Mr. Duffy said not many. Applicants will hear that there are only 5 members and they 
choose to continue without being heard. 
 
Trustee Dodd said it not such a big concern to have the same members available to hear a 
case multiple times. There is something to be said for 8 members. She likes the idea of 
using a regular majority, 3-1 or 3-2 doesn’t require a supermajority. 
 
Mr. Canning suggested they focus on the latter as opposed to the former. He heard this 
from President John Jacoby and President Nancy Canafax and from his experience being 
village president for 8 years: it’s really hard to find people. Especially on the Zoning Board, 
you want a particular set of skills. Many of the people that you want do not want to be on 
the Zoning Board because they could be represent the homeowner in front of the Zoning 
Board and earn a fee. He asked many architects to be on the board because of their useful 
expertise; almost all of those who turned him down said was going to harm their practice.  
 
They recalled some past Zoning Board members who were architects and that there were 
issues when they had clients who needed to come before the board.  
 
Trustee Sullivan suggested changing the term limits. Why two five-year terms?  
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Mr. Adler said there is now a provision that applies to all other commissions except the 
Zoning Board, Plan Commission, and Appearance Review Commission that allows 
members to stay on until a replacement is found. He said he thinks that’s a legal issue. 
 
Ms. Roberts asked if more people might be interested with a shorter term such as three 
years. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said maybe. It takes time for people who aren’t familiar with zoning to 
get up to speed and three years might not be enough. 
 
Chairman Leonard thanked Mr. Duffy for attending the meeting. 

 
III. 2017-SZC-04 Review Front Yard Fence Regulations for Properties that Adjoin Lake 

Michigan 
 Review front yard fence regulations for properties that adjoin Lake Michigan. 

 
Mr. Adler said this item is before the committee because of the recent zoning case for a 
front yard fence at 1006 Michigan Avenue. At the Village Board meeting, the board felt 
like it was worth looking at whether it would be worth allowing different fence 
requirements for all lots along the lakefront. There’s information from staff and an email 
from a resident, Peter Baugher. 
 
Chairman Leonard said this was his request at the Village Board meeting. He had no 
problem granting the variation request for that applicant but didn’t want it to be about the 
applicant. If it’s good for him, it should be available for other people. Since then, there’s 
been some feedback about whether it’s appropriate or necessary to change the fence 
requirements. 
 
Mr. Adler said staff sent notification to all the owners of properties along Lake Michigan 
from Sheridan and Michigan. Canterbury and Linden were not included because of the way 
their lots are oriented. He received a couple of phone calls and emails. The email from Mr. 
Baugher says he thought the variation process worked fine and there aren’t a lot of people 
clamoring for this change. The owner of 1000 Michigan was at the committee meeting 
earlier. He is happy with his 4’ tall fence but wanted to make sure things weren’t getting 
more restrictive. He left the meeting because he had somewhere to be and he knew this 
item would be later on the agenda. Another resident he talked to wanted to make sure that 
the historic wrought iron fence south of the recent variation wasn’t going to be taken from 
them. If anything, this discussion is about making such a fence closer to being legal. Most 
people weren’t concerned either way. 
 
Trustee Dodd said she will support whatever the residents want. If they feel the process is 
working fine as is, she is inclined to keep the regulations as they are and deal with requests 
as they come in, unless and until it becomes an issue where it does look like it’s more about 
the person. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said the case came before the Village Board and they talked some about 
the applicant. He agrees it should not be about the person though he has heard since that it 
was not unreasonable to consider the person in this case. He asks himself, would he have 
approved such a request for another person? Probably. The way it was designed, the fence 
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would have limited impact. He felt it met the 7 criteria and was comfortable approving it. 
The process worked. 
 
Chairman Leonard said he agreed. His feeling was that there should be no change to fence 
regulations. 
 
The consensus of the Committee was to recommend to the Village Board no action to 
change the fence regulations as they pertain to lakefront properties. 
 

V. Review of Permit Extension Fee 
 
 Mr. Adler said the last time the committee met, the staff was asked to look at the impact of 

the three alternatives that had been identified including Chairman Leonard’s suggestion of 
getting an estimate up front and charging for the permit based on that estimated length of 
time. 
 
Chairman Leonard said knowing the expected construction time makes a difference. 
Knowing that a project will take 30 months is different than a project that is expected to be 
12 months and takes 30 months. That’s the situation they want to address. 
 
Trustee Dodd said that a 30 month project will have a significant impact on the people who 
live near it. 
 
Chairman Leonard agreed and said that they will also pay a much bigger permit fee. 
 
Mr. Adler said just by the nature of construction value, the large homes are paying more. 
The most expensive single-family project had a construction value of $11,000,000. Their 
one-year permit fee is $250,000, which is over 10 times more than what a typical new home 
permit fee would be. A typical house is most likely on a narrower lot. Theoretically, this 
could have more impact because the house is only 5’ from the lot line instead of 10’ or 20’ 
like on a larger lakefront lot or on Indian Hill Road. Those properties have more of an 
ability to do some of the staging on their own property and in some ways may have less 
impact than on a smaller lot.  
 
He said looking at Exhibit 1 in the staff memo, the very first spreadsheet, he thinks this is 
a pretty good way of looking at it. If this project takes 30 months, that’s $538,000 in permit 
fees. 
 
Ms. Roberts said the basic information for each project is at the top including the approved 
floor area, construction value, 12-month permit fee, extension basis, and a place-holder for 
construction period. She said staff was not able to get estimates from Morgante-Wilson. 
The first option is the current process. Extending out to 30 months, the fees would be 
$538,722. The second option is the current process through 18 months and then looking at 
remaining value starting at 19 months. Staff used a place-holder of 30% value remaining; 
staff doesn’t really know what is realistic or a typical percentage. The remaining value 
multiplied by just the base fee of $20.16 per $1,000 construction value, results in total 
permit fees of $390,423. The third option also uses the current process through 18 months 
and then using reduced percentages for each 6-month period after that to get total permit 
fees of $431,035 for 30 months. In each case, using the remaining value at 18 months was 
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much lower than the current process and what the graduated fees are. She noted that without 
realistic months to completion and realistic percentages of work remaining, the numbers 
are very rough comparisons. 
 
Chairman Leonard said there are two purposes of the extension fee. The impact on the 
community and the cost of service and then there is the incentive to get the work done as 
quickly as possible, almost a penalty for not going as quickly as it should be done. He asked 
if there was anything else trying to be achieved? 
 
Mr. Adler said that was it. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked about the concept of knowing we had a 30-month project and 
coming up with a fair fee at the beginning and then seeing what happens in month 31. He 
asked how that would play out. 
 
Ms. Roberts asked what they think is a fair fee. 
 
Chairman Leonard suggested for 30 months paying up front 150%. 
 
Mr. Adler said the graduated schedule shows 200% for a 30-month permit fee. That is 
similar to what Chairman Leonard is talking about. They need to find what they feel 
comfortable with at each month range.  
 
Mr. Canning asked if that was for a fair fee or was that incenting to get done in 30 months 
fee? 
 
Mr. Adler said that’s still an incentive. If someone comes in with a proposal to take 4 years 
but staff thinks it will take 30 months, they are going to pay a lot more permit fees. They 
will end up paying more. He thinks you will find most people will honestly estimate their 
time and pay their permit fees. He likes the idea of paying the total up front. This is what 
Mr. Canning’s client was asking for. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if Mr. Adler thought people would want to pay that whole amount up 
front. 
 
Mr. Adler said that was part of the way you justify reducing the total, allowing people to 
pay up front. He also likes the idea previously discussed of giving an applicant two months 
flexibility.  
 
Trustee Dodd agreed but said if a project goes a whole additional year, she thought they 
should be charged and it should be substantially more. 
 
There was agreement. 
 
Mr. Adler said they could do what they do for other projects and charge 1/12th of the 
original permit fee for each month after. In the first example in the memo, that’s $16,000 
per month. That’s an incentive. That adds up. 
 
Mr. Canning said his clients approached him because they wanted to just write a check at 
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the beginning of the process. They thought that if they paid it all up front, they didn’t want 
to pay 3 times a year.  
 
Trustee Dodd asked if the last page of the staff memo showed the total impact. 
 
Mr. Adler said it shows revenues from building permit fees and extension fees. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if there was any information on how the changed extensions would 
impact the budget totals. 
 
Ms. Roberts said she didn’t look at that. 
 
Trustee Dodd and Chairman Leonard agreed that that would be an important consideration. 
 
Mr. Canning said one of the things from the last meeting was get a better understanding of 
department cost. 
 
Mr. Adler said the memo shows the revenue of the department. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked what it takes to run the department. 
 
Mr. Adler said it’s difficult to calculate. We know the cost to run the entire Community 
Development department; just over a million dollars. That doesn’t include a cost for renting 
the space. 
 
Trustee Dodd said it probably doesn’t include the engineering staff who work on permits. 
 
Mr. Adler said you could probably throw a couple hundred thousand dollars for 
engineering department costs. The Village paid Safebuilt about $200,000 for the inspector 
and reviewer. For Community Development, that entire department includes code 
enforcement not related to construction issues, and administration of housing, economic 
development, and historic preservation functions. 
 
Chairman Leonard said it doesn’t include the construction wear and tear on the streets. The 
trucks that have been coming to the property across the street from him have destroyed the 
street.  
 
Mr. Canning said that gets to the fairness of the fee. The first building block is the 
department, then whatever the impact is on the neighborhood, then the incentive to 
complete construction on time. Then let’s test this fee. Is this rational?  
 
Chairman Leonard asked how they get to that number. He said he didn’t see them getting 
to this number at the meeting tonight. 
 
Mr. Adler said the total permit revenue from 2013 to 2016 exceeded $2 million each year. 
No matter how you look at it, the department’s costs were more than covered. 
 
Trustee Dodd said you have to be careful not to look at the department costs for just one 
year because the permits fluctuate year to year. They want to make sure whatever process 
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is somewhat accurate reflection of costs, that they don’t overcharge and they don’t 
undercharge. 
 
Mr. Adler said these large projects are considered non-recurring and not budgeted for.  
 
Trustee Sullivan said they need to incentivize for these projects because the Village needs 
this revenue to fund some of the budget needs. He said that the incremental bump to the 
tax base from the new homes; the amount of taxes from the old homes to the new homes, 
is going to be critical. The village gets 11% of a greater dollar. 

 
 Mr. Canning said maybe, maybe not. Just because the new home parcel gets assessed 

higher, it doesn’t mean some other parcel isn’t going to be reassessed lower. It doesn’t 
necessarily impact the total EAV for the village.  

 
 Trustee Leonard said the last few years have been very prosperous. 2008 and 2009 are not 

included; 2010 wasn’t great. They have to be gaining revenue to take the village through 
bad times. 

 
 Trustee Sullivan said that gets to one of his issues. There are only so many lots that will 

support projects like these. 
 
 Mr. Canning said it comes back to the fundamental fairness of the fees, which should be 

the same regardless of the economic conditions. 
 
 Chairman Leonard said a portion of the justification is actual out-of-pocket expenses, a 

portion is wear and tear, a portion is an overlay, a sinking fund for the bad times, all of that 
is part of fairness. 

 
 Mr. Canning said he went 8 years without appealing his taxes and his house became the 

second highest taxed house on the block. He took no action to appeal unlike his neighbors. 
His taxes went up and all his neighbors’ taxes went down. Does that mean his street is 
taxed a little high, a little low? It’s hard to know. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked what are they trying to achieve. He said from his perspective, 
trying to achieve a conceptual framework, not an exact number, identifying through a joint 
process between village and builder, the construction time frame should be, and finding an 
upfront fee associated with that time frame, and a penalty for going over that time frame. 
He asked the other committee members for their response. 
 
Trustee Dodd said she was comfortable with that. 
 
Chairman Leonard said the next question is how to get to that number. 200% of the one 
year number, do they say 150%? That maybe needs to come from staff. 
 
Trustee Sullivan used as an example a 30 month permit with a fee of 431,000. If you 
include a two month grace period, it’s really 32 months. In month 33, someone would pay 
1/12th of the original permit fee? 
 
Chairman Leonard suggested 1/3 or 1/4 of the original permit fee. 
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Trustee Dodd asked if the plan was to apply to any project over 12 months. 
 
Mr. Adler said the proposal is to not change what has been done as it relates to the first 18 
months of construction. The majority of projects finish within 18 months. What we are 
charging is after 18 months. 
 
Mr. Canning said on the remaining value concept, if they tell the owner  they can pay 
$412,000 up front instead of $538,000 under the current situation, they’re getting a 30% 
break. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if the idea was to only get a break on the extension fees if the total is 
paid up front. 
 
Chairman Leonard said he didn’t think so. He thinks everybody should be required to pay 
up front for more than 18 months.  
 
Trustee Dodd asked if applicants will want to pay up front. She asked why we would 
require that instead of paying every year. The way it works right now, people pay every 
year. 
 
Chairman Leonard said everyone pays for their permit fees up front. 
 
Mr. Adler said the way it works currently, applicants pay for a 12-month permit. For the 
larger projects we have them pay the extension fee every 6 months or year, however it 
works out. For smaller projects, they pay every month. 
 
Trustee Dodd said paying the entire fee up front seems burdensome and that paying each 
year seems more reasonable. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked why paying three times is better than paying up front. 
 
Trustee Dodd said that is what people are doing now. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said applicants don’t like having to come in and pay multiple times. 
 
Mr. Adler said the one owner represented by Mr. Canning doesn’t like it; it’s unknown 
whether other owners have an issue or not. 
 
Trustee Dodd said they don’t like the unknown. 
 
Chairman Leonard said the more functional process is to identify the additional permit fees, 
take the money at the time of issuance, issue the permit, and hold them to the responsibility 
of finishing on time. If they don’t finish on time, that’s a different discussion. It doesn’t 
make sense to him for an applicant to keep coming in to renew their permit when there are 
no other issues. Why should they pay three times instead of once if it’s all the same 
number? If the total fees are $412,000, why make them pay in three chunks? 
 
Trustee Sullivan said if he comes in for a kitchen permit, he pays his fee and the permit is 
good for 12 months. The village doesn’t care if it takes three months or 12 months; that’s 
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between him and the builder. For projects that expect to go over 18 months, if 30 months 
is a good number, $412,000 is the entire fee and you pay all at once. 
 
Chairman Leonard said by having applicants pay the fees over time, it is basically financing 
the fee for them. He doesn’t think the village should be in the business of financing the 
fees. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said he is fine with months 32 through 44, at a rate of 1/12 or whatever, 
but in the second year past the expected completion date, the extension fees need to 
increase. 
 
Chairman Leonard said at that point, the fees should be punitive. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said it shouldn’t take 5 years. If someone runs out of money, punitive isn’t 
going to work anyway. The owner will sell the house or go bankrupt or do something else. 
 
Chairman Leonard said if the fee is accruing during that time, at the time work re-
commences, the village will get that fee. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said if you have someone who hits hard times, they sell the house and 
someone buys it, they’re not probably going to want to do the same work. If they have to 
pay fees, you’re penalizing someone for buying the house and trying to make it right. 
 

  Chairman Leonard said the outstanding fee would play into the value of the house and 
would be collected when the property is sold and. The outstanding fee would become a 
lien. It doesn’t hurt the person who is buying the property, it hurts the person who is selling 
it if there are $100,000 in unpaid fees. 

 
  Trustee Sullivan said what do you do if the house is 80% finished; do they come in and 

apply for another permit? 
 
  Chairman Leonard said yes and you want them to because the circumstances have changed. 
 

Mr. Adler said if construction stops, at some point, you could say they no longer have a 
permit. The incentive, with every other lot in the village, we charge 1/12 of the original 
permit fee. That’s the hammer. He said it shouldn’t be any different. It was $18,000 per 
month on one of the projects tested in the staff memo. If a project in the middle of a 40,000 
square foot lot stops construction, that will have less impact on the neighbors than one on 
a 50’wide lot, who is being charged an extension fee of $1,500. He suggested at that point, 
we tell the applicant that they are no longer getting the graduated fees; we’ve charged less 
and now it’s 100% of the original fee. That’s a hammer. That’s what is done with every 
other project. 
 
Mr. Canning asked if Mr. Adler was aware of any community that offer refunds. 
 
Mr. Adler said in Evanston, they do an audit upon completion and if it’s more or less, they 
charge more or refund the difference. 
 
Mr. Canning said they could offer an incentive to get some money back if the project 
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doesn’t take as long as was originally proposed.  
 
Chairman Leonard said that would invite applicants to play games with their schedule 
initially.  
 
Mr. Canning said that’s why they came up with the square foot calculation. You can game 
construction value too. What are other levers that different communities use to try to get 
compliance? 
 
Mr. Adler said Wilmette is unique in this. 
 
Chairman Leonard staff needs to find the right number. 
 
Trustee Dodd asked if the consensus is to go with the graduated percentage option with a 
one month grace period and then 1/12th of the cost from there for the first 12 months and 
the staff will come up with another from 12 to 24. 
 
Mr. Adler said after the one month grace period, then the fee is charged 1/12th of the 
original permit fee until they are finished. 
 
Trustee Dodd said that two months was fine. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said he would be okay with a two month grace period. 
 
Chairman Leonard said he was fine with a two month grace period provided if the work 
continues after that grace period, an extension fee is charged for those two months as well 
as after. 
 
Mr. Adler said under the plan to charge up front based on the construction schedule, instead 
of 24 months or 30 months, it might be 31 months. They would have to figure out 
percentages going out to some timeframe where realistically it’s never going to take that 
long. They will be charged up front and then if they go beyond that, that’s when the 1/12th 
will be charged. They will have to figure out how this graduates down. He said he was 
trying to get his arms around what the percentages should be. They have to be able to 
defend it whatever it is. There were times when they were covering staff costs, probably 
including engineering, but just barely. It wasn’t generating revenue to help with street costs 
and the like. 
 
Trustee Dodd said Chairman Leonard’s point about the impact on streets is a good one. 
The long projects have an impact on the streets other things. It’s not about other revenue 
or village spending. 
 
Trustee Dodd suggested calculating the amounts based on how far along you are in each 
six-month phase, to calculate the amounts. 
 
Trustee Sullivan said in effect, they are creating a 12-month, 18-month, and 30-month 
permits. 
 
Mr. Canning asked if they you selling a 36-month permit? 
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Mr. Adler said after 3 years, the discount is gone. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked if a resident is waiting for something to be decided on this matter. 
 
Mr. Adler said yes. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked if this was holding up the resident or holding up revenue to the 
Village. 
 
Mr. Adler said it was not holding up the resident. In maybe two to three months, it will be 
holding up revenue. 

 
VI. Status of Pending Committee Items 
 
 There was no discussion. 
 
VII. New Business 

  
Mr. Adler said that Administration wanted to let the committee know that the discussion of 
Airbnb will be returning to the committee. Staff will work with Jeff Stein on this. There is no 
time frame but perhaps trying to get done in the first half of 2018. 
 
Chairman Leonard asked what was driving that. 
 
Mr. Adler said a complaint was received about a property on Golf Terrace. The complaint has 
since been resolved. There was recently a shooting in Lake Forest that might have been at an 
Airbnb though that’s not certain. Other communities like Lake Bluff have been struggling 
with this topic. It hasn’t been a hot issue in Wilmette. The one on Walden ceased operation. 
 

VIII. Public Comment 
 
There was no public comment. 
 

IX. Adjournment 
 

Trustee Dodd moved to adjourn the meeting, Trustee Sullivan seconded the motion and 
the motion carried unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m.  

 
 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Lisa Roberts, Assistant Director 
Community Development 
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